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Managing at Blackpool Teaching Hospitals 

A guide developed to help managers manage people, the business, communication, finance and information 

in Blackpool Teaching Hospitals 

1. Introduction 

The Trust represents the interest of its employees and patients whilst providing the best possible 

services.  Your job as a manager is to manage these services and your employees. 

You will need to be customer focussed, take informed and transparent decisions, calculate risk and be 

able to manage with complexity and be resilient in the face of setbacks.   

You need to be aware of where your jobs fits with the overall strategy of the Trust; be aware of and be 

able to lead and manage the people within your team; understand the importance of all stakeholders 

and be able to manage their expectations effectively.  

This handbook is not a guide on how to manage but a guide on how to manage at Blackpool.  The Trust 

offers a wide range of services www.bfwh.nhs.uk   As a result of this there are many different managers 

managing people, patients, services, budgets, buildings and other assets.  Because of this the managers 

handbook is general in nature. 

We also deliver monthly Managing @ Blackpool sessions in support of this handbook.  These can be 

accessed by contacting our Learning and Development team at OLM@bfwhospitals.nhs.uk  

 

A key document to read is the staff handbook: 

 

 

To help support and guide you in managing effectively we have included a checklist of general duties. 

(see Appendix A) 

  

http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/
mailto:OLM@bfwhospitals.nhs.uk
http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Blackpool-Teaching-Hospitals-NHS-Foundation-Trust-Staff-2016-Handbook.pdf
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2. Managing people 

The Trust recognises that our employees are fundamental to the delivery of our services.  There are 

policies and procedures in place that not only offer support to our employees but also outline the 

standards that people are expected to work to.  Managers need to familiar with these policies and 

procedures especially if they are responsible for managing staff but also in relation to their own 

behaviour. 

 

2.1 Whistleblowing/confidential reporting 

Whistleblowing is reporting of an issue that is causing concern regarding the way our staff, 

patients or visitors are treated or cared for.  The Whistleblowing process should be used if you 

feel people, buildings or services are at risk, or you are aware of malpractice or wrongdoing at 

our Trust.  

Where employees raise concerns they must do so with a true belief that a malpractice has 

occurred.  They should not do so with any malicious intent. It is important to note that whilst 

some employees may choose to raise concerns in writing; this is by no means compulsory, 

employees are able to bring their concerns to the attention of managers verbally.   

For further guidance and information, please refer to the Trusts OneHR pages (link below) 

http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/hr-policies-advice/whistleblowing/  

 

2.2 Incident Reporting 

An incident can be described as an event or circumstance which could have resulted  or did 
result in unnecessary harm, damage or loss to a patient, staff member, visitor or organisation. 

WHY SHOULD AN INCIDENT BE REPORTED? 

 It is a legal requirement 
 To establish the facts of each incident 
 To establish controls to prevent reoccurrence 
 To identify trends and potential risks 

In order to develop and improve upon standards and in the interest of staff, others and patient 
safety, the Trust encourages fairness and constructive criticism. 

WHEN SHOULD AN INCIDENT BE REPORTED? 
 
An incident should be reported using the electronic Incident Reporting System (see link below) 
within 24 hours of the incident occurring.  

Incident Reporting   

http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/hr-policies-advice/whistleblowing/
http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/hr-policies-advice/whistleblowing/
http://fcvmsrv020/safeguard-bfw/
http://fcvmsrv020/safeguard-bfw/
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2.3 Car Parking 

To manage car parking spaces effectively at Victoria Hospital, there are separate designated car 
parks for patients and visitors (Pay & Display and Pay on Foot) and for staff permit holders.  
Staff Parking Guidance is available from the Travel Intranet or the Trusts car parking office.  
Staff must comply with car parking restrictions in accordance with this policy and the car 

parking guidance.   Staff are not able to park onsite until they are a permit holder. 

 

Car Parking Policy 

 

2.4 Uniform and dress code 

The aim of a uniform policy is to ensure that our staff present a high quality professional image 
of both their department and the Trust by the standards of their dress. The Trust recognises 
that each person has the right to be an individual and it is not the Trust’s intention to stifle 
that individuality.  What we wear, is perceived by patients, carers and relatives to be an 
indication of our competence and professionalism. 
 
Uniform Policy  
 
 

2.5 Staff Health and Wellbeing 

The primary role of staff health and wellbeing is to support, and care for all of our staff. 

  Staff Health and Wellbeing area  

 

2.6 Employee handbook 

 

The handbook provides information on the conditions of employment; key policies and 

procedure and employee benefits. 

When an employee is appointed they will receive a copy of the staff induction booklet which 

contains a link to the Staff Handbook  

  

http://fcsharepoint/divisions/facilities/travel/Documents/Corp_Pol_089.pdf
http://fcsharepoint/divisions/CommunityHealthServices/Hygiene%20Code%20Evidence%20NEW/uniform%20policy.pdf
http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/occupational-health/
http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Blackpool-Teaching-Hospitals-NHS-Foundation-Trust-Staff-2016-Handbook-hi-res.pdf
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2.7 Appraisals 

Appraisal is a confidential discussion between an employee and their manager. It is intended to 

have a positive outcome for both parties. However, the Trust recognises that some staff may 

have concerns about it and therefore, the following principles will apply:  

 All actions/outcomes must be agreed between employee and manager  

 Advice and support will be available for both employees and managers on 

conducting/attending appraisal meetings 

 Appraisal reviews are not part of the formal disciplinary or grievance procedures 

 Attendance at appraisal does not guarantee any offer of formal learning opportunities 

 Grandparent managers will be involved in quality assurance by having access to the 

completed by their own direct reports 

It is a mandatory requirement for all Trust employees to have an appraisal using the electronic 

system on an annual basis during this time, and have their objectives set for the following 12-

month period. In addition, a review meeting should take place approximately 6 months after 

the appraisal discussion, to check the employee's progress against their objectives and Personal 

Development Plan and to provide an interim assessment of performance. If it is impossible for 

staff and their managers to get access to the system from their usual base due to IT problems 

then advice should be sought from the appraisal team or their HR service to see what solutions 

can be accommodated.  For further information, please refer to the appraisal policy (link 

below) 

 Appraisal policy  

 

2.8 Disciplinary and capability procedures 

Managing the performance of others is part of the managerial role and disciplinary and 

capability issues can be often confused by managers.  A disciplinary issue deals with an 

employee who deliberately does not follow procedure rather than an employee who is 

incapable of following procedure. 

It is best practice to have a private, informal and objective chat when an issue first arises.  This 

increases the chances of a better outcome, rather than allow the problem to escalate over time 

before needing to take further action. 

For further information on how to manage disciplinary, poor performance and capability please 

refer to the policies.  Please see links below. 

Disciplinary policy 

Capability and Performance Management policy   

http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Documents/CORP-GUID-432.docx
http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Documents/CORP-POL-525.docx
http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Documents/CORP-POL-525.docx
http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Documents/CORP-POL-517.docx
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2.9 Sickness absence 

As a Manager you need to ensure the continuity of your service to your service users and this 

may include managing sickness absence 

 

There is additional support available to help employees by referral to health and wellbeing 

services.  Adaptations to the workplace and additional/supportive equipment can usually be 

made available. 

 

For further information on how to manage sickness, please refer to the policy (link below) 

 

Sickness absence policy  

 

2.10 Recruiting a new employee  

 

Whenever a vacancy arises it creates the opportunity to review the post and consider whether 

or not there is a need to recruit a like-for-like replacement. 

 

For more information on the recruitment process please refer to the OneHR pages (link below) 

 

Recruitment process   

 

2.11 Timesheets –(Health Roster) - Employee online – MAPS manager 

 

Health Roster Employees have an electronic annual leave card via Employee Online which 

allows them to view their annual leave entitlement, request annual leave, view whether annual 

leave has been approved or declined and view their remaining balance. 

MAPS manager allows managers to view, approve and decline annual leave and also renter      

absence details.  For further information on using this, please refer to the user guides (link 

below) 

MAPS Manager   

http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Attachments/corp_pol_011/App%20A%20-%20Sickness%20Policy.doc
http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/recruitment/recruitment-process/
http://fcsharepoint/divisions/corporateservices/clinicalquality/erostering/Documents/Health%20Roster%20Maps%20Manager%20-%20Managing%20Annual%20Leave%20Electronically.pdf
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2.12 Mandatory Training 

The Trust defines the term ‘Mandatory Training’ as all statutory training required by law and 

further training which has been identified by the Trust to ensure the promotion of safety 

and best professional practice, to keep risks to a minimum. As a manager it is your 

responsibility to ensure you and your team are at 100% compliance with your mandatory 

training requirements (as per your job role)  You will be sent a reminder each month to check 

your areas compliance.  

More information on mandatory training requirements and completion times can be found 

within the local induction paperwork and on our mandatory training web pages (link below) 

 

Mandatory training  

 

2.13 Induction – Trust and Local 

 

The induction process provides a timely opportunity to: 

 Welcome and support new team members to their team, department and to the Trust. 

 Ensure that new members of staff understand how their role contributes to achieving 

the Trusts vision and strategy. 

 Emphasise and embed the culture and the values of the Trust. 

 Inform new members of staff about the structure of the Trust, the policies and 

procedures/practices that are in place both Trust wide and at a local department level. 

 Clarify the requirements, duties and responsibilities of the role and ensure they have 

the knowledge and skills to perform their role effectively. 

 

Local induction should commence on the first day in the new role.   

The induction process needs to be led by the relevant manager but should also include input, 

where required from colleagues who may be best placed to provide specific information and 

assistance. 

 

As part of your new employees recruitment process they and you will receive a date for Trust 

Induction.   

 

Local Induction 

Trust Induction Programme 

  

http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/mandatory-training/
file:///C:/Users/templea3/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/Temporary%20Internet%20Files/Content.Outlook/TSR4UZOP/New%20Starters%20-%20local%20induction%20v4.pdf
file:///C:/Users/templea3/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/Temporary%20Internet%20Files/Content.Outlook/Programme/NEW%20PROGRAMME%20V3.pdf
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2.14 Assignment change forms 

Assignment change forms are used to notify payroll of any changes to an employee’s role.   

Use the Assignment Change Form (link below) for the following: 

 Promotions 

 Transfers between departments * 

 Hours Change 

 Acting up 

    Additional Posts 

 Return from maternity/paternity/adoption 

 Any other change that will impact on pay, post or budget 

  *When an employee is transferring between departments it is the responsibility of the 

receiving manager (in the new department) to complete the form as soon as the date of 

transfer is known.   Once submitted, your finance manager will approve or reject it.   On 

approval it goes directly to Payroll for action.  If rejected the submitting manager will receive 

an email informing of the rejection.   

 Assignment Change Form  

2.15 Employee engagement 

At the heart of our Workforce Strategy is our ambition to ‘Create a Great and Safe Place to 

Work’.   

The views of staff are essential in ensuring that we are doing the things that matter to you and 
that will improve how you and other staff feel working here at the Trust.  It is important that 
you feel your voice is heard and that you receive feedback regularly so we are creating a future 
whereby we attract new people to bridge our current gaps across the workforce. 

We have recently launched our new quarterly ‘Great Place to Work’ Staff Survey which all staff 
members should receive once a year to encourage all staff to share their views and have their 
say. The surveys are totally confidential and provide us with vital reflections of how you are 
feeling working here at the Trust.  We need you as a Manager to encourage and support your 
staff to complete these. 

In addition we have our Great Place to Work group which meets bi-monthly to engage all staff 
from all areas in focused discussion on the things that matter to you,  everyone is welcome to 
the meeting and the dates for the meeting are here on OneHR, please come along or you can 
always follow us on twitter #GP2W. 

  

http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/managers-esr-forms/assignment-change-form/
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3.  Health and Safety 

3.1 Your responsibilities 

Everyone is responsible for the health and safety of everyone else at work.  We all have a legal 

duty of care under the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974 to ensure the safety of others 

including our colleagues, patients, contractors and others affected by our work, including the 

local community. 

In order to comply with this duty of care, all staff must be aware of the lines of communication 

and levels of responsibility which exist to ensure that matters of health, safety and welfare can 

be dealt with adequately. 

The Management of Health and Safety at Work Regulations 1999 put the responsibility for 

safety not just with the employer, but with managers.  All staff have the right to feel safe, to 

report incidents and raise safety issues 

 

3.2 Carrying out a risk assessment  

Risk Assessments are a legal requirement to help eliminate or reduce risk of injury. Managers 

are responsible for producing and reviewing risk assessments defining the arrangements for 

Health and Safety and CNST level 2. 

For further information and guidance on conducting a risk assessment or reporting incidents, 

please visit the Trusts risk management pages (link below) 

Risk Management  

3.3 Managing stress 

The Health and Safety Executive defines stress as “the adverse reaction people have to 

excessive pressure or other types of demand placed on them” 

Blackpool Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust is committed to developing a culture that 

cares about mental health and to maintain a working environment that promotes the health, 

safety and wellbeing of the organisation and its employees. 

The Trust recognises that personal stress can have an adverse effect on staff wellbeing and the 

organisation as a whole so it will make every effort to support staff in managing stress 

irrespective of its source.  It will also ensure that regular communication takes place between 

any absent member of staff and their manager to enable the organisation to provide as much 

support as is necessary and relevant to aid recovery and return to work. 

For further information and guidance around managing workplace stress, please refer to our 

oneHR pages (link below) 

 Managing stress and wellbeing in the workplace  

http://fcsharepoint/divisions/corporateservices/clinicalgovernance/riskmanagement/Pages/RiskAssessments.aspx
http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Documents/CORP-POL-217.docx
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4. Managing Finance  

4.1 Budget Management  

It is essential that anyone with management responsibility for budgets should monitor their 

budgets. 

If there are unexpected entries in the budget you should be questioning what they are. 

Familiarity with any budget that you manage is essential. 

For further information and guidance around managing budgets, please refer to the Trust 

finance departments pages (link below) 

Finance and budgets     

 

4.2  Procurement  

The Trust operates within a local statutory framework by adopting Standing Orders, Scheme of 

Reservation and Delegation and Standing Financial Instructions.  There is also local guidance, 

policies and procedures that may need to be complied with.  

The respective Trust procurement professionals, that is, the Pharmacy and Procurement 

departments, are a contributor to enhance business compliance, performance and where 

possible should be utilised.   The e-system used at BTH for procurement is called Powergate. 

For further information and guidance on procurement, please refer to policy and the 

procurement pages (links below)  

Procurement Policy   

Procurement pages  

 

4.3 Anti-Fraud arrangements 

 

Blackpool Teaching Hospital has a zero-tolerance policy to fraud, bribery and corruption.  

For further information and guidance on anti-fraud please refer to policy and the anti-fraud 

pages (links below)  

Fraud pages  

Fraud policy and reporting guidance   

http://fcsharepoint/divisions/corporateservices/finance/Pages/default.aspx
http://fcsharepoint/divisions/corporateservices/procurement
http://fcsharepoint/divisions/corporateservices/procurement/Pages/default.aspx
http://fcsharepoint/divisions/global/counterfraud/Pages/default.aspx
http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Documents/CORP-POL-136.pdf
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5. Managing Information 

The Trust hold masses of data about patients and employees.  It’s a legal requirement that this 

information is closely protected.   

 

The Trust recognises the need for an appropriate balance between openness and confidentiality in 

the management and use of information. The Trust fully supports the principles of corporate 

governance and recognises its public accountability, but equally places importance on the 

confidentiality of, and the security arrangements to safeguard, both personal information about 

patients and staff and commercially sensitive information 

 

5.1 Record management 

 

Any records or documents relating to or belonging to a member of your team must be kept 

locked away in a secure physical or in an electronic location.  If records are kept electronically 

they should be password protected.  Employees are entitled to see, on suitable request, any 

records kept about them which contain personal data as per the Data Protection Act 1998. 

 

The types of records you are required to keep are appraisal paperwork, capability/performance 

paperwork, induction checklists, individual risk assessments and any letters sent to the staff 

member.  This list is by no means exhaustive.  You also need to be aware that any notes you 

make during conversations or meetings may also be required during an investigation. 

 

For further information on how to manage records, please refer to the policy and our 

information governance pages  (link below) 

 

Record management policy  

 

5.2 Information Governance 

Information Governance is a national framework of standards that bring together all statutory, 
mandatory and best practice requirements concerning information management. 

This page has been created to provide staff with quick reference guides and information to 
enable them to follow this framework and carry out their day to day duties safely. 

Information Governance  

  

http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Documents/CORP-POL-054.docx
http://www.bfwh.nhs.uk/onehr/information-governance/
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5.3 Freedom of Information 

The Freedom of Information Act 2000 and Environmental Information Regulations 2004 both 

came into force on 1st January 2005 and provide individuals or organisations with the right to 

request information held by a public authority. As such the Trust is obliged to ensure that a 

robust system is in place to manage all requests within the required timeframes normally 20 

working days.  

  

   Freedom of Information policy  

http://fcsharepoint/trustdocuments/Documents/CORP-POL-106.docx


6. APPENDIX A 

 

WEEKLY MONTHLY ANNUALLY  

Sign off weekly e-rostering timesheets 

 

Check individual team members’ mandatory training 

compliance 

 Chase any non-compliance 

 Inform anyone who is amber of the date they 

need to update by 

Set team objectives on appraisal system before window 

opens 

 

Check for holiday requests and approve Check any new starters have attended Trust induction Plan all appraisals 

Check expense entries and approve 

 

Check budget statement and discuss anomalies with 

finance 

Complete 6-month reviews for all staff 

Complete any return to work interviews for any absent staff Check staff in post list is accurate Complete all staff appraisals 

 Complete assignment change forms as necessary  

 

Review job descriptions 

 

Check performance against monthly KPIs 

Deliver Team meeting 

Calculate staff annual leave entitlement and inform e-

rostering 

Individual 1-1 meetings 

 

Forecast spend for forthcoming 12 months 

 

 


